Mines of Spain Recreation Area
National Historic Landmark/Scenic Byway Center/State Preserve
Our Mission:    The club is organized to inform and educate the public in nature, ecology, conservation, greenbelt concept, natural history, archeology and current events pertaining to those topics.
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Message for the President





   This past year has been a great year for the Mines of Spain and the Friends group. We have had a multitude of successful programs and events for our visitors and members. On behalf of the Friends group, I would like to thank the DNR staff, the Board of Directors, our Friends members, the many generous donors and most of all, the many visitors that experienced the beauty and wonder of the Mines of Spain Recreation Area and EB Lyons Interpretive and Nature Center.  All of your efforts and continued interest help to advance our cause and mission.


   As we look forward to the future, we see GROWTH as a key concept for 2005 and beyond. The Board of Directors is projected to increase from its current 13 members to 21 members very soon.  We hope and anticipate that the Friends group will show a parallel growth as new and previous visitors continue to appreciate the importance of the Friends group and join with us to promote the Center. We thank you for this.


   Finally, as is highlighted in another segment of this Newsletter, we are planning a major addition to the EB Lyons Interpretive Center. This addition will provide better access to and increase the number of programs that we are able to offer.


   I hope that you will be a part of this growth. It is truly an exciting time for the Friends group and the Mines of Spain.





Doug Olk, M.D.


President, Board of Directors


Friends of the Mines of Spain.











We Need Your Help!





   Would you like to help out the Mines of Spain, be outside in a natural setting, and maybe even meet some new friends in the process? How about volunteering at the EB Lyons Interpretive and Nature Center?


   A variety of projects and service opportunities await you. If you are the outdoor type, there are many active work projects for you to do. If you would rather be indoors and in a more relaxed setting; how about volunteering to be a greeter at the Center or helping visitors at the gift shop? 


   We are very flexible with the hours that any volunteer is able to help.


   We do have a special need for someone to act as “Volunteer Coordinator.”  This person would work with the DNR staff; organizing the schedule of all the volunteers via phone and/or email communications. This job could very easily be done at home.


   If you are interested in volunteering, please call Wayne Buchholtz at 556-0620 or by email at "friends@minesofspain.org”








E.B. Lyons Expansion 





   If you have been to the EB Lyons Interpretive Center recently, you will realize that it is a tremendous resource; providing interpretive exhibits and gathering space for meetings, visitors and programs. We have however, come to the realization that it is not big enough for the number of programs that we would like have on an annual basis, nor is it big enough to accommodate the number of visitors and participants that these programs typically attract.


   Therefore, the Friends of the Mines of Spain have decided to expand the Center. We have made preliminary plans for the Center to double its size; while maintaining the original architectural design. 


   The new addition will feature a large room on the main floor; specifically for programs presentations and conferences. The lower level will have space for “hands-on” labs. Additional meeting rooms, office space, food preparation area and needed storage will also be included in the addition.


   We are excited and confident that this addition will meet the future growth needs of the Center, its programs and visitors.


   Projected funding will be from grants and private corporate/individual donations. The Board of Directors of the Friends of the Mines of Spain is actively working on these efforts.





Appreciation Dinner





   On October 16, 2004 the Friends of the Mines of Spain held its 3rd Annual Appreciation Dinner. The Friends group sponsors this event every year to formally recognize and thank all of those that have helped to make the current year a success.  Close to 85 people attended the event. The featured guest speaker was Jeff Vonk, Director of the Iowa Department of Natural Resources. He spoke on the importance of volunteering and of areas like the Mines of Spain. He praised those present for the work done to promote nature tourism and educational programming.


  Certificates of Appreciation were given to Nick Flogel, Denis Flynn, Michael Goedert, David and Jean Hartig, Jane Lyons, Gregory Olk, Bill McCarthy, Lydia Zaya, Bob Cussen, Jeanette Callahan, Sue Czeshinksi, Jerry Enzler, Teri Goodmann, Nancy Wright, Charles Veach, Hempstead high School, University of Dubuque, Alliant Energy, Rich Hyman, Chris Kuhle. John Lambert, Mike Moothart, Central High School and Dane Schrobilgen.


   Thank you for all those that made this event a great success.











 Once again a year closes and a new year begins.  The past year has had many interesting moments and as usual was a fantastic year.  We begin with the final touches to two new latrines – one at the interpretive center and a second one at the wetland area.   For the third year in a row, we have had increases in park visitation, participation in programs, field trips from schools and other youth groups and an increase in visitation to the center.   In the spring we were fortunate to burn two savanna sites and four prairies.  This past fall we planted an additional 24 acres of prairie in the south end of the park.


 We would like to thank all of the volunteers that have helped out this past year in variety of ways.  All the ways are to numerous to mention, but to list a few we would have to look at greeters at the center, garden work, trail maintenance, mowing, tending to aquariums and bird feeders, equipment maintenance, improvement projects and so much more.


We are totally excited about the project to add an addition on to the E. B. Lyons Interpretive Center.  Space for larger programs, dinners, and a library / reference center and biology/lab class room for teachers is something that we have looked forward to for many years.  We have a long way to go before construction can actually begin, but I am confident that the funds will be raised.  Please see articles elsewhere in this article.


We hope everyone has a happy holiday season. We  look forward to seeing all of you throughout the next year.


 


Wayne Buchholtz/Park Ranger


Ben Horstmann/Park Manager





Winter Program Schedule





All programs start at 1:00 p.m. (unless noted) and are held at the E.B. Lyons Interpretive Center.  The center will be open from 12:30 to 4:00 p.m. to tour the center.








January 9- Captain Michael Conklin, Boating and Business on the Mississippi River.  Learn more about work and what makes up the mighty Mississippi.  Mike has worked the river for most of is life and has a vast knowledge of being a captain of a tugboat.





January 23 - Earl Brimeyer, Cross Country Skiing Clinic.  Bring your own skis and learn the art of Cross Country Skiing.   Earl is an expert skier and has won numerous events.





February 5-   9:00 a.m. to 4:00 p.m. - Cross Country Ski Races, Iowa Winter Games, First race starts at 9:00 a.m. and days events go through 4:00 p.m..  


Contact Earl Brimeyer 563-583-6345.





February 13-   Dave Shealer, Professor at Loras College, Dubuque, Iowa.  Bird Banding and bird identification. He will identify, weigh, measure, sex and determine their health.  Dave has numerous years of bird research and is an Ornithologist at Loras College. 


 


February 27 –   Jay Cox, Camping and Living Like It Was in the 1800’s.  Learn what you would need to survive during the time when Julien Dubuque and other miners and farmers lived in the area.  Jay has attended many rendezvous and has a great knowledge of frontier life.


 


March 6 –. Neta Wiederanders, Member of the Dubuque Audubon Society, Learn how to watch, identify and discover where to find birds of the Dubuque area.  A program for all birders whether just beginning or needing to learn more. 


 


March 20 –   Dick Worm, Trekker, Learn what essentials you need to go backpacking, the equipment and where to go.  Dick has camped in numerous places and will share some of his experiences.





 





BOOK REVIEW:





The E. B. Lyons Interpretive Center makes addition to book on Interpretive Centers.  The book Interpretive Centers – The History, Design and Development of Nature and Visitor Centers by Michael Gross and Ron Zimmerman illustrates and uses the center as a case study in Harmonious Design. 


The book outlines six areas on how to achieve harmony in the design of a center. 


 


Assimilate the sense of place and spirit of place of the site.


Learn the myths, stories and human experiences associated with it


Subordinate all structures to the natural or cultural character of the site.


Write themes and statements that describe the significance of the site.


Select forms, colors, textures, and rhythms that replicate or complement the site, region, or the themes of the site.


Communicate the singular essence of the place in your design.











Scenic Byway





The E. B. Lyons Interpretive Center has been designated as a Mississippi River Scenic Byway Interpretive Center.  The scenic byway runs from the headwaters of the Mississippi River at Lake Itasca in Minnesota to Venic Louisiana at the Gulf of Mexico.  There are only 53 interpretive Centers along the route consisting of eight states on both sides of the river.  There are a total of ten centers in Iowa.  Those included in addition to the E. B. Lyons Interpretive Center include the Mississippi River Museum and Aquarium, Guttenberg Aquarium, Effigy Mounds National Monument, Mississippi River Valley Center, Putnam Museum and Natural Science, Nahant March Center, Muscatine Pearl Button Museum, Toolesboro Indian Mounds National Historic Landmark, Old Fort Madison and the Keokuk River Museum.  








Riprow News





It has been a long three years since a concept of putting a salvage operation was about to happen in Riprow Valley.   But, today we can breathe easier, and enjoy the area as part of the Mines of Spain.  This past spring a new road and parking lot was completed east of the railroad tracks.  In September the City of Dubuque asphalted all of Julien Dubuque Drive, Inland Lane and Marjo Hills Road making the drive to the park a smooth one.  The Girls Independent Softball League continues to improve and add facilities to their complex as well.





This past summer a fund raising effort took off to install a new sign commemorating the stop of Zebulon Pike with a meeting with Julien Dubuque.  The stone monument and sign was purchased with local donations from the Daughters of the American Revolution, Whitetails Unlimited, Howard & Joan Higley, Joan Packard, Janet Packard, Alan & Patricia Spensley, Durrant Group Inc., Dan & Barb Block, Gene Gratz, David & Jean Hartig, Barbara Ludwig, Mr. Mrs. Roger Carlson, Doug and Marilyn Olk, Sondra Bennet, Joan Higley, Charles Veach, Frank & Ruth Donner, Adele Feller and W.C. Stewart Construction Inc. 
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